## Public Document Pack



# DORSET COUNCIL - NORTHERN AREA PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON TUESDAY 15 DECEMBER 2020

**Present:** Clirs Sherry Jespersen (Chairman), Mary Penfold (Vice-Chairman), Jon Andrews, Les Fry, Matthew Hall, Brian Heatley, Carole Jones, Val Pothecary, Belinda Ridout and David Taylor

Apologies: Cllrs Tim Cook and Emma Parker

Also present: Cllr Nocturin Lacey-Clarke, Cllr Byron Quayle and Cllr David Walsh

## Officers present (for all or part of the meeting):

Philip Crowther (Legal Business Partner - Regulatory), Robert Lennis (Area Lead (Major Projects) Eastern), Steve Savage (Transport Development Manager), Hannah Smith (Planning Area Manager), Emma Telford (Senior Planning Officer), Guy Tetley (Engineer (Development Liaison)), Megan Rochester (Democratic Services Officer Apprentice), Allison Sharpe (Business Support Officer) and Fiona King (Senior Democratic Services Officer)

## 21. Apologies

Apologies for absence were received from Tim Cook and Emma Parker.

### 22. **Declarations of Interest**

No declarations of disclosable pecuniary interests were made at the meeting.

With regards to Item 5b, Cllr Hall declared an interest in respect of predetermination, as the Local Member and as a local resident. Cllr Hall undertook to not take part in the debate and agreed to speak only as the Local Member for this item.

## 23. Minutes

The minutes of the meeting held on 10 November 2020 were confirmed and signed.

## 24. Public Participation

Representations by the public to the Committee on individual planning applications are detailed below. There were no questions, petitions or deputations received on other items on this occasion.

## 25. Planning Applications

Members considered written reports submitted on planning applications as set out below.

# 26. **2/2020/0726/REM, Nordon, Salisbury Road, Blandford Forum, DT11**

The Area Lead Planning Officer introduced the application to erect 40no affordable homes with associated internal access, parking, gardens and open space. (Reserved Matters application to determine scale, appearance and landscaping; following the grant of Outline Planning Permission No. 2/2018/0981/OUT). The application was before members as the property was owned by the Council.

Members were advised that although the Blandford Neighbourhood Plan had progressed, outline planning permission had already been granted for this site, therefore this would not be revisited.

The scale of development was 2 storey buildings which was in keeping with the area.

The key planning matters were highlighted:-

- Appearance, Scale and Landscaping
- Neighbour amenity; and
- Heritage impact

An additional condition had been added regarding the 4 trees in front of units 1,2,3 and 4 which was highlighted to members.

Members were advised that highway matters had been previously agreed in the outline permission.

A number of written responses were received and are attached as an annexure to these minutes.

## **Local Member for Blandford**

Cllr Byron Quayle was speaking on behalf of himself and Cllr Noc Lacey Clarke.

He urged members to vote against the application, as he felt the site was over developed and would substantially change the town forever. The retention of trees was fundamental to this area along with the Nordon building. He was aware that outline permission for 40 dwellings had been given but felt that one-bedroom buildings would suit the area better. The original outline permission did not take into account the massive impact on traffic and his view did not address the needs of the town. He felt strongly that this was the wrong development.

The Chairman reminded members this was the final stage of this particular planning application. Matters of layout, demolition of the house, highways, access and the Section 106 Order had already been decided upon in 2018

and were not for discussion at this meeting. Members needed to focus on the appearance of the proposed units. The Section 106 Agreement had already been determined and specified only the amount of affordable housing. The Area Lead Planning Officer clarified the policy position in that just 30% was affordable. If there were attempts to try to secure any more in the Section 106, it could be taken out at a later date. Some providers did struggle to get more than 30% funding from Homes England. It was noted that Aster was a registered housing provider.

In response to some of the written representations, the Area Lead Planning Officer advised that the conservation area had not been ignored at the outline application. He also highlighted the large outdoor area play area highlighted. He also highlighted to members the group of trees that were being saved.

## Members comments and questions

Cllr Jones asked if Aster would have leeway of putting some of the properties at full market value. The Area Lead Planning Officer advised that the policy position was that officers could only secure 30% as affordable housing but had made an agreement with Aster for 100% affordable. If more than 30% was specified it could make it difficult for registered landlords to secure further funding from Homes England. The Chairman added that she was confident that it was Aster's intention to build affordable homes on this site as a registered housing provider. The Committee's Solicitor confirmed that the Council could only seek to secure policy compliant levels.

Cllr Ridout asked in relation to Condition 4, the Landscape Management Plan, how long was long term in respect of maintenance timescales? The Area Lead Planning Officer advised that he could liaise with the applicant to make it longer to say 20 years. It was also noted that the 4 trees that were being saved had been added to the Plan.

Cllr Taylor asked for clarification on the trees and the affordable homes aspect. The Area Lead Planning Officer highlighted the matters that were able to be discussed today and reiterated that access and layout had already been decided. Matters of scale e.g. height and volume of the buildings was to be determined today. With regards to appearance, he had worked with the Conservation Officer to secure amended schemes which had been detailed in his earlier presentation. The Landscaping Officer had also been consulted.

Cllr Fry asked if a condition could be included to ensure 100% affordable homes. The Area Planning Manager advised that placing such a condition would prohibit Aster being able to bring the scheme forward as 100% affordable. Following a question about whether Historic England had made any comment on the scheme the Area Lead Planning Officer advised that no further comments had been received, they had just reiterated their disappointment in the original application.

Cllr Fry highlighted there was nothing about renewable energies mentioned in the report. The Area Lead Planning Officer advised that planning officers did not have the leverage to insist on matters such as solar panels, this was for the developer and building regulations to take forward. Planning Officers do look for sustainable development and Blandford was a sustainable location to have this sort of development.

Cllr Andrews asked if a play area was deemed to be in a landscaping policy? The Area Lead Planning Officer advised that was part of what already had been decided and he understood the area was aimed more towards smaller children.

Cllr Heatley was also disappointed nothing was included on the energy performance of the development. The Area Lead Planning Officer advised that the developer has to meet building regulations and planning officers were not able to push the standards issue beyond what building regulations stipulate.

Cllr Ridout highlighted that members were looking for the best possible result and legacy for Blandford such as traditional design, feature buildings and the retention of a significant number of trees and although she was disappointed there was not more play area being provided she felt this had been achieved and was happy to support the proposal with the amendments as had been highlighted.

The Area Lead Planning Officer drew members attention to the update sheet which detailed some amendments to plan numbers.

**Proposed** Cllr Belinda Ridout **Seconded** Cllr Brian Heatley

### **Decision**

That the application be approved subject to the conditions, and the revised conditions as detailed in the update sheet both outlined in the appendix to these minutes.

## 27. WD/D/19/001344, Land at Littlefield, Sherborne

### Cllr Hall declared an interest in this application – predetermination

The Senior Planning Officer introduced the application to erect 10no. dwellings with associated amenity, landscaping and infrastructure including widening of the access road.

Key Planning issues were highlighted:-

- Principle of Development
- Affordable Housing
- Highways Safety; and
- Residential Amenity

There had been no objections from highways as any issues that had been raised had been addressed with a condition

Members' attention was drawn to the update sheet which included a slight amendment to condition 11 to allow more flexibility in the scheme for a pedestrian dropped kerb.

### **Local Member for Sherborne**

Cllr Matt Hall

As an elected councillor for this area and a local resident he was very aware of the site. He supported building on this site and the types and numbers of dwellings. However, he did not support the application as by the side of Littlefield there was a long trail of vehicles that parked there regularly. He felt the road was effectively a blindspot and failed to see how the access was safe. He was struggling to see how large lorries would be able to access the site. He felt that the widening of the access road was a misnomer as it was not that part of the road that was the issue. With reference to the pedestrian access he felt this could have been widened. In his view the lack of a traffic management plan was unbelievable and should be added as a condition. He felt the 10 houses would feel imprisoned rather than part of the community and urged members to refuse.

In response to the highways issues raised by Cllr Hall, the Highways Engineer advised that Littlefield was not an unusual road in Dorset and visibility was acceptable and it was in a low speed environment. There were footways either side of the roadways and room for 2 vehicles to pass. He did not feel there were reasons to refuse on highways terms.

## Members comments and questions

Cllr Taylor felt the houses would be very overlooked.

Cllr Andrews made reference to the access road into Littlefield and felt the issues occurred outside of working hours. Nos 9 and 10 in the development were a 2 storey building which overlooked the gardens of 2 bungalows and he felt this would overshadow them. The Senior Planning Officer highlighted that there were only 2 small windows that would overlook the bungalows and they would have obscured glazing, one would also be fitted with a restrictor. She did not feel this would be a significant impact on those properties.

Cllr Fry asked if access via Noake Road had been considered. The Chairman reminded the councillor that the application being considered was the one before them. Cllr Fry was concerned with the proposed access in respect of emergency vehicles and refuse lorries being able to access the site. The Highways Engineer advised there was sufficient width and would be dealt with via building regulations.

In response to a question about space standards, the Senior Planning Officer confirmed that all dwellings met the minimum required space standards. It was also confirmed that the energy efficiency rating of the proposed properties sat outside the planning process.

Cllr Heatley considered whether a condition could be included around traffic management plan as he was concerned about lorries during the construction period. The Senior Planning Officer felt this was not necessary in this instance to make the scheme acceptable.

Cllr Andrews made reference to the fact that in the past the site was a garage site and emergency vehicles could not get through. He was concerned about this going ahead with this access and proposed refusal.

Cllr Fry suggested deferring the decision to ask planning officers to visit the site outside of working hours and to speak with the applicant to try and find a solution with regards to the access. The parking Manager was concerned members were trying to solve wider parking issues on a scheme for 10 dwellings. The Application was acceptable in highways terms and therefore felt it would be difficult to try and look at something that could impact on other highways. The issues around access would be dealt with through building regulations and would be covered by separate legislation.

The Area Lead Planning Officer felt the focus was more of amenity concerns in respect of inappropriate and inconsiderate parking.

In terms of the NPFF, and with particular consideration to paragraph 109, highway safety and the residual cumulative impacts on the surrounding road network are material considerations. The Transport Liaison Development Manager highlighted that the issue with existing indiscriminate parking causing obstruction was a Police issue to enforce and control and that emergency vehicles should be able to get access the site. There is sufficient parking for this site which conforms with the Authority's guidance. He advised that, in his opinion, there are no sustainable highway reasons for

Following a discussion Cllr Andrews withdrew his proposal to refuse permission.

refusal and that there are no highways cumulative impact issues

Cllr Jones felt there were no reasons to refuse permission due to inconsiderate parking and proposed the recommendation to grant. Cllr Penfold seconded this proposal. On being put to the vote this was not carried.

Cllr Fry proposed deferring the application for a site visit if possible, and further discussions with the applicant. He added that it would be helpful for officers, the applicant and the developer to meet out of hours to see the issues raised by members. Cllr Taylor seconded this proposal. On being put to the vote this was carried.

The Chairman thanked the officers for all the work done so far on this application.

Proposed Cllr Les Fry Seconded Cllr David Taylor

#### Decision

That the application be deferred for a site visit, if possible, and further discussions with the applicant.

28.	Urgent items
	There were no urgent items of business.
29.	Exempt Business
	There were no exempt items of business.
Duration of meeting: 10.00 am - 12.30 pm	
Chairman	
Onaninan	



## Minute Item 25

## Written Submissions

## **Tuesday 15 December 2020**

# Item 5a - 2/2020/0726/REM, Nordon, Salisbury Road, Blandford Forum, DT11 7UA

## John Turnbull – Against the application

The Outline application was approved by Committee in February 2019 and a lot has changed since then.

There are 350 homeless households in Dorset and in September there were 475 people on the Housing Register for Blandford.

Allegedly, the application before you is for 40 "affordable" dwellings which when approved will only legally require Aster to provide 8 dwellings for social rent and 4 with shared ownership under the S106 agreement with the option of 28 open market dwellings. Any other tenure arrangements, i.e. the 40 "affordable" dwellings have to be only by agreement between Aster and DC, with no legal enforcement. If Aster does not provide 40 "affordable" dwellings then DC only have the option to pursue this provision through the planning legislation, lengthy with the right of appeal, and does not allow DC to go straight to court.

In 2018, North Dorset was the least affordable rural part of the country in terms of house price to local earnings and matters have only got worse with Covid 19. In October, 9,475 people were claiming out-of-work benefits in rural Dorset up from 3,775, representing 4.5% of the working population.

You will be approving an application which allegedly will provide 40 "affordable" dwellings, 32 shared ownership and only 8 affordable rent. With the catastrophic economic effects of Covid 19 the ability to raise a deposit, obtain a mortgage and pay the rent on that part of a shared ownership dwelling still owned by Aster is going to be nigh on impossible for a great number of people. The real need is for affordable rented properties. NDDC's own Affordable Housing policy required 70% to 85% of all affordable housing to be rented.

With only the legal requirement to provide 12 "affordable" dwellings, I predict that within a very short space of time Aster will be submitting an application to remove the affordability of the remaining 28 units on the basis that the scheme is uneconomically viable and these 28 units will become open market houses.

Aster has a proven track record of requests to vary S106 and affordability agreements, for example Mampits Lane Shaftesbury with an

application to remove the "affordable" requirements due to funding and valuation problems.

Only this month, Sovereign Housing Association at Buxton Road Weymouth has reneged on their offer of 18 "affordable" units to now provide only 6. DC admits they can only enforce 6 under a S106 agreement.

Be warned, this will happen at Nordon and you will have on your conscience the loss of 28 much needed units of social housing for the 475 people on the Blandford Housing Register unless you vote ideally to refuse but more realistically defer this application.

## **Blandford Town Council - AGAINST**

The Town Council objects to the application, and welcomes the fact that it is being considered by Committee:

- Nordon currently retains Conservation Area (CA) status and is therefore subject to policy B11 of the B+ Neighbourhood Plan, which requires: '(i) consistently high standard of design and detailing reflecting the scale and character, including the layout of trees, development plots...and building form; '(iii) 'No harmful impact on the townscape and roofscape';
- (iv) 'The retention and protection of trees...and other open areas which contribute to its character and appearance. '(Paragraph 2): 'All planning applications within the CA must demonstrate how the design proposals have sought to preserve and enhance the significance of the heritage assets and their setting in line with the recommendations of the Character Area Appraisal'.

## BFTC therefore requests:

- A re-examination of the decision to demolish the Edwardian Villa, a heritage asset, and key feature of the CA and that other uses are explored.
- More of the 26 mature trees are retained. It is essential both the
  density and balance of proposed dwellings be addressed to meet
  the need locally of rented accommodation. The pandemic has
  drastically altered the mortgage market with deposits of 15%
  required. Rented properties are needed more than ever (75%80% see Mr Turnbull's submission). There is no evidence locally

that shared equity is required. 'BFTC would suggest a reduction to 30 dwellings;

- A LEAP play area forms part of the development as the closest play area is ½ mile away.
- Building design should at least reflect the character of other buildings in the area (in particular the Victorian Almshouses opposite and the predominantly eastern side of the Victorian/Edwardian Salisbury Road). They should be built to the highest modern & energy efficient specifications.'
- The entrance relocation would bring it closer to the busy junction
  of Salisbury Road and Kings Road a major thoroughfare to
  Blandford centre. The current hub with both vehicles and
  pedestrians has already increased the volume of traffic and
  parking congestion in this area. As a result, the position has
  already witnessed several near-miss accidents, one involving a
  cyclist who fell in front of a car as it emerged from the DC Hub
  site. Retaining the current main entrance would also diminish the
  necessity to remove several substantial trees.'
- BFTC is consulted on naming roads and parts of the development.
- BFTC also objects to the s106 on the grounds that the overall delivery of affordable homes has been changed in this application from 100% to only 30% (12 units) which has significantly reduced the reason and justification for damaging the CA.

## John Hammond - Applicant

Thankyou for the opportunity to present the applicant's case for the redevelopment of Nordon.

This is the final stage in securing a legacy to the former North Dorset Council and in presenting the applicant's case there is an element of mixed feelings about the loss of Nordon given I spent some very rewarding years working at Nordon, however from a pragmatic view I can also respect the Council's decision that its legacy should be the delivery of an affordable housing scheme.

The last North Dorset Planning Committee resolved to approve the principle of re-development including the replacement of the original building, Nordon. They also approved the layout and access leaving you

to consider the appearance and height of the dwellings as well as the new landscape planting.

Following that committee efforts were made to get the decision called in for Secretary of State review as well as seeking to get Nordon declared an Asset of Community Value. Neither succeeded, leaving you free to approve the final stage before Aster can get on site early in 2021 to deliver the affordable housing.

Your officers have asked Aster to make changes to a limited number of dwellings and to revise the landscape planting replacing a single tree species. Both requests have been agreed by Aster, indeed their design revisions go far beyond the conservation officers request.

As such you have confidence that the scheme does respect the Conservation Area and the principles established by the outline permission.

When I submitted this application I posted an update on Linkedin. Liz Goodall responded that the re-development represented a fitting legacy to North Dorset. I would agree with Liz and urge you to approve this reserved matters application.



# Update Sheet Northern Area Planning Committee

Date: Tuesday, 15 December 2020

Time: 10.00 am

Venue: MS Team Live Event This meeting will be held remotely as an MS

Teams Live Event

This is an update regarding agenda item 5a and 5b.

## 1) Item 5a, 2/2020/0726/REM, Nordon, Salisbury Road, Blandford Forum

Please note the addition of the following drawing numbers to condition 1:

Plots 23-25:

Dwg no.: P.23-25.p Rev B
 Dwg no.: P.23-25.e Rev C

Plots 32-36:

Dwg no.: P32-36.p Rev BDwg no.: P32-36.e Rev C

Materials Plan DML.01C

## 2) Item 5b, WD/D/19/001344, Land at, Littlefield, Sherborne

Please note the recommended change in the wording of condition 11:

11) The development hereby approved shall not be first occupied until a pedestrian dropped kerb located on the south side of Littlefield, to be positioned as shown on the Proposed Site Plan, drawing number 2004 J, or in accordance with an alternative pedestrian dropped curb scheme which shall have been submitted to the local planning authority for approval in writing, shall first have been installed. REASON: In the interests of highway safety.



APPLICATION NUMBER: 2/2020/0726/REM

APPLICATION SITE: Nordon, Salisbury Road, Blandford Forum, DT117UA

**PROPOSAL:** Erect 40 No. affordable homes with associated internal access, parking, gardens and open space. (Reserved Matters application to determine scale, appearance and landscaping; following the grant of Outline Planning Permission No. 2/2018/0981/OUT).

**Decision:** Approved, subject to conditions.

#### Conditions:

### 1. Plans

The reserved matters application hereby approved shall be carried out in accordance with the following plans and drawings:

P.1.peB Plot 1 Floor Plans & Elevations

P.6-7.eB Plots 6-7 Elevations

P.6-7.pA Plots 6-7 Floor Plans

P.8-9.eB Plots 8-9 Elevations

P.8-9.pA Plots 8-9 Floor Plans

P.10.eB Plot 10 Elevations

P.10.pA Plot 10 Floor Plans

P.11-12.eB Plots 11-12 Elevations

P.11-12.pA Plots 11-12 Floor Plans

P.15-18.eA Plots 15-18 Elevations

P.15-18.pA Plots 15-18 Floor Plans

P.19-22.eB Plots 19-22 Elevations

P.19-22.pB Plots 19-22 Floor Plans

P.23-25.eB Plots 23-25 Elevations

P.23-25.pA Plots 23-25 Floor Plans

P.30-31.eA Plots 30-31 Elevations

P.30-31.pA Plots 30-31 Floor Plans

P.32-36.eB Plots 32-36 Elevations

P.32-36.pA Plots 32-36 Floor Plans

P.37.peB Plot 37 Floor Plans & Elevations

P.40.peB Plot 40 Floor Plans & Elevations

HT.A22 (2Blk)pA Housetype A22 Floor Plans

HT.A22 (2Blk)eA Housetype A22 Elevations

HT.A30 (2Blk)pA Housetype A30 Floor Plans

HT.A30 (2Blk)eA Housetype A30 Elevations

SL.01B Site Layout

DML.01B Dwelling Material Layout

BML.01C Boundary Materials Layout

CSL.01B Coloured Site Layout

BWD.01A Boundary Wall Detail

M335-301 P7 Landscape Plan Sheet 1 of 2

M335-302 P4 Landscape Plan Sheet 2 of 2

The following plans were submitted with the Reserved Matters Application for information but also form parts of the discharge of Conditions Applications

NBF-AKSW-XX-XX-DR-C-9010 P03 General Arrangement

NBF-AKSW-XX-XX-DR-C-9020 P07 Levels Layout.

The following plans were submitted in support of the application but are of an illustrative nature SE.01 Street Elevations Sheet 1 of 2 Page 15

CHTE.01A Coloured House Type Elevations CSE.01B Coloured Selected Elevations CSE.02A Coloured Selected Elevations CSE.02B Coloured Street Elevations 2 of 2

#### Additions

Plots 23-25:

Dwg no.: P.23-25.p Rev B
Dwg no.: P.23-25.e Rev C

Plots 32-36:

Dwg no.: P32-36.p Rev B
Dwg no.: P32-36.e Rev C

Materials Plan DML.01C

Reason: For the avoidance of doubt and in the interests of proper planning.

#### 2. Materials

No development above damp proof course shall take place until samples of the materials to be used in the construction of the external surfaces of the dwellings, garages and outbuildings hereby permitted have been submitted to and approved in writing by the local planning authority. Development shall be carried out in accordance with the approved details Reason: To ensure a satisfactory visual appearance of the development.

## 3. Sample Panel

No development above damp proof course shall be commenced until a sample panel measuring 1m x 1m until of the brickwork to infill the boundary wall along Salisbury Road as indicated on approved drawings BML.01 C and BWD.01A to confirm the brick type, manner of coursing and mortar mix has been erected on site and approved in writing by the Local Planning Authority. The developer shall be carried out in accordance with the approved details.

Reason: To ensure a satisfactory visual appearance of the development.

## 4. Landscape Management

A landscape management plan, including long term design objectives, management responsibilities and maintenance schedules for all landscape areas, other than small, privately owned, domestic gardens, shall be submitted to and approved by the local planning authority prior to the first occupation of any dwelling for its permitted use. The landscape management plan shall be carried out as approved.

Reason: To ensure the provision, establishment and maintenance of a reasonable standard of landscape, in the interest of safeguarding the visual amenity and landscape qualities of the area.

#### **Reasons for the Decision**

Outline planning permission has already been granted for details relating to the principle of development, access, and layout.

This application provides details of: scale, appearance, and landscaping. Officers have negotiated amendments to make the proposed development acceptable in these terms.

Additionally, in relation to the Blandford Forum Conservation Area, these details would have no harm to this heritage asset.

**APPLICATION NUMBER:** WD/D/19/001344

**APPLICATION SITE:** Land at, Littlefield, Sherborne

**PROPOSAL:** Erect 10no. dwellings with associated amenity, landscaping and infrastructure including widening of access road

**DECISION:** Deferred for a site visit, if possible, and further discussions with the applicant.

